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DEDICATION

~ The Town of Alton Board of Selectmen are
s proud to dedicate the 2022 Annual Report
to Reuben Wentworth.

Reuben has served the Town of Alton for
15+ years by wearing many hats, from
Chairman to Alternate on many boards and
committees. His knowledge, experience and
i dedication has been monumental to the
success of the Town.

The Board of Selectmen want to take this opportunity to recognize him

and thank him with this dedication for the many years of service to the
Town and its citizens.

We encourage all residents of Alton to take a few moments to extend a
heartfelt congratulation to Reuben and wish him well in his future
endeavors.



ANNUAL REPORT TOWN OF ALTON

VOTING INFORMATION:

February 7, 2023 - Snow Date February 8, 2023

Town Meeting/Deliberative Session ~~ Warrant Articles
Prospect Mountain High School Auditorium; 6:00 PM

This is the only opportunity to vote on the official articles.

March 14, 2023

Town Ballot and Warrant Articles

St. Katharine Drexel Church lower level

Polls are open from 7:00 AM - 7:00 PM

After the polls close, results will be announced appropriately.

Preparation Report
Stacy Bailey, Coordinator
Amber Healey, Coordinator

Technical Assistance and Town Web-Site
Joshua Monaco

Publisher
Town of Alton



STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE
Executive Council

JOSEPH D. KENNEY
EXECUTIVE COUNCILOR
DISTRICT ONE

STATE HOUSE ROOM 207
107 NORTH MAIN STREET
CONCORD, NH 03301
(603) 271-3632

The year of 2022 brought forward a strong economy and a transition back to normalcy from the previous
COVID-19 years. State government, as in the private sector, has noticed a strong demand for workforce,
housing, and childcare. Additionally, there have been strong trends in the state with the growth of Airbnb to
support a growing travel and tourism industry. Furthermore, the state has witnessed a growing homelessness
population.

During and after the pandemic, the state of New Hampshire received millions of dollars from the federal
government in the form of CARES Act and ARPA funding. In response to this, the State of New Hampshire
Governor’s Office for Emergency Relief and Recovery (GOFERR) was created to distribute funds under
various programs: Local Restaurant Infrastructure Investment Program; County Emergency Equipment
Program; NH Emergency Rental Assistance Program; Local Fiscal Recovery Fund Program; County Nursing
Home Infrastructure Program; and the NH Homeowners Assistance Fund.

Other initiatives included federal and state funding for broadband in underserved or not served areas of the
state. The initial award of $50 million went to NH Electric Cooperative to build out broadband in the rural
areas of NH. A second round will be awarded in 2023. The Governor’s office put forward a $20 million
initiative to create grants for community center projects around the state which will be administered through
the Community Development Finance Authority. The Department of Environmental Services received over
$200 million in ARPA funding to support water and sewage projects around the state in the form of grants and
low interest loans.

Additionally, the GOFFER team put forward a $100 million InvestNH Capital Grant Program to assist in gap
funding for workforce and affordable housing projects and to assist local municipalities with local grants to
support zoning and planning board technical assistance. Through the efforts of GOFFER and federal funding,
the state was able to purchase the Hampstead Hospital as a children’s inpatient psychiatric facility, a critical
need in our state. Lastly, through GOFFER, the state was able to negotiate a contract with Easterseals NH for
$23 million to build a veteran’s campus in Franklin to support veterans with mental health, substance misuse
treatment and respite beds for short term stays.

Between January to December 2022, the Executive Council conducted 10 separate public hearings concerning
the nominations of five Circuit Court judges, one Superior Court judge and four state Commissioners. The
Council approved a new Banking Commissioner; new Commissioner of Transportation; new Acting
Commissioner of Health and Human Services; and a previous Commissioner of Agriculture. The Council
approved the confirmation of a new Director of Motor Vehicle for the Department of Safety; new Director of
the Division of Aeronautics under the Department of Transportation; new Director of Homeland Security and
Emergency Management under the Department of Safety; and new Director of the Child Advocate Office.



Three other state Commissioners were reappointed and confirmed at the Departments of Labor, Environmental
Services and Natural and Cultural Resources.

The total contract items approved were approximately 2,669 to include late items during 23 meetings. Of the
322 confirmations to serve on board and commissions, 62 were from District 1. On September 7%, the District
1 on the road meeting was held on top of Mount Washington inside the Sherman Adams building.

The Governor’s Advisory Commission on Intermodal Transpiration (GACIT) had completed its work in 2021,
and the NH Legislature and Governor approved of its findings in 2022. GACIT directed $242 million in
additional new federal funds for bridges ($22 million total/$45 million per year) and electric vehicles charging
($17 million) as part of the IIJA. Fifteen percent ($6.75 million annually) of the bridge funds will be allocated
to the municipal bridge program, and the remainder, to existing bridge projects to free up funds that have
greater spending flexibility. Contact William Watson at NHDOT for any additional details at (603)-271-3344.

As stated in the past, I have made economic development my top priority along with mental health and drug
prevention, treatment, and recovery programs. In 2022, the state sold the Route 25 Rest Stop to the Town of
Rumney, it continues to work on the transfer of 7 acres to the City Lebanon at Westboro Yard for recreational
purposes, it acquired $55 million of federal funding to upgrade the state’s fish hatcheries, and as always, the
state continues work on retention and recruitment of old and new businesses.

The Governor and Council are always looking for volunteers to serve on the dozens of state boards and
commissions. If you are interested, please send your resume to Governor Chris Sununu, State House, 107
North Main Street, Concord, NH 03301 attention Deanna Juris, Director of Appointments/Liaison or call at
(603) 271-2121. A complete list of all state boards and commissions are available at the NH Secretary of State
website: www.sos.nh.gov/redbook/index.htm

My office is open to receive state constitutions, council maps, etc. I periodically email my weekly schedule
and Wrap Up Newsletter. If you would like to be included on this list, contact me

at joseph.d.kenney@nh.gov. I also have an internship program for college students. My office number is (603)
271-3632. As a reminder, due to redistricting my District has taken me out of Sullivan County and most of
Grafton County and pushed me to northern Strafford County. Nonetheless, I am always available to old
friends. Please stay in touch.

Serving you,

Executive Councilor
Joe Kenney

District 1



HISTORICAL PERSPECTIVE 2022

Joseph R. Biden Jr. - President of the United States
Kamala D. Harris - Vice President of the United States

United States Senators
Jeanne Shaheen
Margaret “Maggie” Hassen

Representatives in Congress
Chris Pappas

Governor of the State of New Hampshire
Christopher T. “Chris” Sununu

Executive Councilor - District |
Joseph D. Kenney

State Senator - District 6
James Gray

State Representatives
District 5
Paul A. Terry
Peter R. Varney

District 8
Raymond J. Howard, Jr.

Town Population
5,328
2019 Estimate: Community Profile

ANNUAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2022



Community Contact

Telephone
Fax

E-mail
Webd Site

Municipal Office Hours

County

Labor Market Area
Tournism Region
Planning Commussion
Regional Development

Election Districts
US Congress
Executive Council
State Senate
State Representative

Alton, NH

Town of Alton
Board of Selectmen
PO Box 659

Alton, NH 03809

(603) 875-2161

(603) 875-0207
administrator@alton.nh.gov
www.alton.nh.gov

Monday through Friday, 8 am - 4:30 pm, first, last Thursday,
until 7 pm

Belknap

Belmont, NH LMA
Lakes

Lakes Region
Belknap County Ec ic D ¥

Council

District 1
District 1
District 6
Belknap County District 7

Incorporated: 1736

Origin: Criginally calied New Durham Gore, the town was settled by a group from
Roxbury, Massachusetis. There were already two towns named Roxbury in New
England, sc the town was incorporated as Alton in honor of & prominent family
from Roxbury. The town’s boundary envelopes the five-mile long Alton Bay, the
scutheastern point of Lake Winnipesaukee, and includes the southern side of
Wolfeboro Harbor and all of the largest islancs in the southeast end of the lake.
A'ton’s 19.3 square miles of inland water area is the highest among the cities and
towns in New Hampshire.

Villages and Place Names: Aiton Bay, East Alton, Mount Major, South Alton, West
Alton

Population, Year of the First Census Taken: 445 residents in 1790

Population Trends: Population change for Alton totaled 3,544 over 41 years, from
1,461 in 1980 to 5,984 in 2021. The largest decennial percent change was a 38 percent
increase between 1990 and 2000. The 2021 Census estmate for Alton was 5,984
residents, which ranked 61th among New Hampshire's incorporated cities and towns.

Population Density and Land Area, 2021 (US Census Bureau): 93.6 persons per scuare
mile of land area. Alton contains 63.9 square miles of land area and 19.3 square miles
of inland water area.

i HZES

1980 1990 2000 2010 2020

2021

Economic & Labor Market Inermation Sureau, NH Emp cyment Security, October 2622, Community Response Received 8/11/2022

All infe fon regarding the is from scurces deemed refianle and is submitted subject to eors, omissions, modifications, and withdrawals withcut notice. Ne wamanty
o representation is made as fo the y of the in ined herein Specifc questions regarding indivicual citles and towns shoulc be directed to the community contact




MUNICIPAL SERVICES

Type of Government Selectmen
Budget: Municipal Appropriatians, 2021 $10,997,160
Budget: School Appropriations, 2020-2021 $15,798,396
Zoning Ordinance 1970/15
Master Plan 2007
Capital Improvement Plan Yes

Industrial Plans Reviewed By Planning Board

Boards and Comrmissicns

Elected: Selectmen; Planning; Library; Cemetery; Budget;
Checklist; Trust Funds; Water; Zoning

Appointed:  Conservation; Parks & Recreation; Levey Park
Public Library Gilman
EMERGENCY SERVICES
Police Department Full & part-time
Fire Department Municipal
Emergency Medical Service Municipal

Distance Staffed Beds
11 miles 25

Nearest Hospital(s)
Huggins Hospital, Wolfeboro

Unumies

Electric Supplier Eversource Energy; NH Electric Coop;
Wolfeboro Electric

Natural Gas Supplier None

Water Supplier Alton Water Works

Sanitation Private septic
Municipal Wastewater Treatment Plant No
Solid Waste Disposal
Curbside Trash Pickup Private
Pay-As-You-Throw Program No
Recycling Program Mandatory
Telephone Company Consolidated; TDS
Cellular Telephone Access Yes
Cable Television Access Yes
Public Access Television Station No
High Speed Internet Service:  Business Yes
Residential Yes
PROPERTY TAXES (NH Dept. of Revenue Administration)
2021 Total Tax Rate {per $1000 of value) $11.38
2021 Equalization Ratio 83.0
2021 Full Value Tax Rate (per 51000 of value) $9.42
2021 Percent of Local Assessed Valuation by Property Type
Residential Land and Buildings 94.1%
Commercia! Land and Buildings 53%
Public Utilities, Current Use, and Other 0.6%
Housing (ACS 2016-2020)
Totat Housing Units 4,430
Single-Family Units, Detached or Attached 4,015
Units in Multiple-Family Structures:
Two to Four Units in Structure 35
Five or More Units in Structure 99
Mobile Homes and Other Housing Units 281

PopULATION {1-YEAR ESTIMATES/DECENNIAL) (US Census Bureau)
Total Population Community County
2021 5,984 64,460
2020 5,893 63,743
2010 5,250 60,088
2000 4,528 56,576
18960 3,289 49,294
1980 2,440 42,884
DEMOGRAPHICS -AMERICAN COMMUNITY SURVEY (ACS) 2016-2020
Population by Gender
Male 2,675 Female 2,656
Population by Age Group
Under age 5 179
Age 5019 1,003
Age 2010 34 615
Age 351054 1,241
Age 55 to 64 1,125
Age 65 and over 1,168
Median Age 49,6 years
Educational Attainment, population 25 years and over
High school graduate or higher 94.5%
Bachelor's degree or higher 31.2%
INCOME, INFLATION ADJUSTED $ (ACS 2016°2020)
Per capita income $45,818
Median family income 599,208
Median household income $96,681
Median Earnings, full-time, year vound workers
Male $75,620
Femaie $70,132
Individuals below the poverty level 3.2%
LaBOR FORCE (NHES — ELMI)
Annhual Average 2011 2021
Civilian lzbor force 3,072 3,037
Employed 2,927 2,944
Unemployed 145 93
Unemployment rate 4.7% 3.1%
EMPLOYMENT & WAGES (NHES — ELMI)
Arnual Average Covered Employment 2011 2021
Goods Producing Industries
Average Employment 61 108
Average Weekly Wage $708 $985
Service Providing Industries
Average Employment 641 780
Average Weekly Wage 5461 $744
Total Private Industry
Average Employment 702 887
Average Weekly Wage $483 $773
Government (Federal, State, and Local)
Average Employment 321 295
Average Weekly Wage $691 $987.
Total, Private Industry plus Government
Average Employment 1,022 1,182
Average Weekly Wage $548 $827

Economic & Labor Market information Bureau, NH Employment Security, Gotober 2022, Communily Response Recelved 811112022



EDUCATION AND CHILD CARE
Schools students attend:
Career Technology Centei(s):

Educational Facilities (includes Charter Schools)
Number of Schools
Grade levels
Total Enroliment

‘Nearest Community College: Lakes Region
Nearest Colleges or Universities: University of NH

2021 NH Licensed Child Care Facilities {OHHS-Bureau of Child Care Licensing)

LARGEST BUSINESSES

Town of Alton

Hannaford Brothers

Alton School Department
McDonaid's

Dunkin® Donuts

Water Industries

Aubuchon

Alton Home & Lumber
Christian Conference Center

Employer Information Supglied by Municipality

Eleméntary
1
PK1-8
419

PRODUCT/SERVICE
Municipal services
Supermarket
Education

Fast food restaurant

Dornut shep

Commercial pumping systems

Hardware store

Alton operates grades K-8; grades 9-12 are jointly managed with Barnstead (JMA)
Lakes Region Technology Center (Wolfeboro)

Middleflunior High

Hardware & lumber sales
Recreational, campground

TRANSPORTATION (distarices estimated from city/town hall)

Road Accass US Routes
State Routes 11, 11D, 28, 28A, 140
Nearest Interstate, Exit 1-93, Exit 20
Distance. 28 miles
Railroad No
Public Transportation No

Nearest Public Use Airport, General Aviation

Laconia Municipal Runaway 5,286 ft. asphalt
Lighted? Yes Navigation Aids? Yes
Nearest Airport with Scheduled Service
Manchester-Boston Regional Distance 46 miles
Number of Passénger Airlines Serving Airport 4
Driving distance to select cities:
Manchester, N1 46 miles,
Portland, Maine 66 miles
Boston, Mass. 91 miles
New York City, NY 293 miles.
Montreal, Quebec 256 miles
“CaMMUTING TO WORK {ACS 2016-2020)
Workers 16 years-and over
Drove alone, car/ftruck/van 71.5%
Carpooled, car/truck/van 17.5%
Public transportation - 0.0%
Walked 0.5%
Other means 0.9%
Worked at home 9.6%

Mean Travel Time to Work

Percent of Working Residents: ACS 2016-2020
Working in community of residence
Commuting to another NH community
Commuting out-of-state

36.1'minutes

42.8%
48.4%
8.8%

District: SAU 72
High Schootl Private/Parochial
1
9-12
440

Tatal Facilities: 2 Total Capacity:: 120

EMPLOVEES ESTABLISHED
140 1796
132 2006
116 1797
50 1995
20 1896
20 1963
11 2004
10 1994
8 1863

RECREATION, ATTRACTIONS, AND EVENTS

X
X

KK XX

P 3 x

H®oX X

Municipal Parks

YMCA/YWCA

Boys Club/Girls Club

Golf Courses

Swirnming: indoor Facility
Swimming: Outdoor Facility
Tenntis Courts: Indoor Facility
Tennis Courts: Outdoor Facility
lge Skating Rink: Indcor Facility
Bowling Facilites

Museumns

Cinemas

Performing Arts Facilities
Tourist Attractions

Youth Organizations (i.e., Scouts, 4-H)
Youth Sports: Baseball

Youth Sports: Soccer

Youth Sports: Football

Youth Sports: Basketball

Youth Sports: Hockey
Campgrounds

Fishing/Hunting
Boating/Marinas

Snowmobile Trails

Bicycle Trails

Cross Country Skiing

Beach or Waterfront Recreation Area
Overnight or Day Camps

Nearest Ski Areais): Gunstock

Other: Boat Launch; Town Docks; Swim Dock; Public Beach in
Picnic Area; B&M RR; Old Home Days; Mt: Washington Dock

Economic & Labar Market Information Bureau, NH Empleyment Secarity, October 2022. Community Response Received 8/11/2022
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DATES TO REMEMBER

January 1 Fiscal Year Begins
March 1 Last date to file an abatement application
March 31 Last day to file an Intent to Cut

Last day to file a written extension for timber cut beyond
April 1% to June 30™ (report must be filed by 8/15/2017)

April 1 Real Property Assessment Date
April 1 Deadline to file Intent to Excavate
April 15 Elderly, Disabled Exemption or Veteran’s Credit must be

filed. Excavation Reports from previous year (3/31-4/1) Due
April 1%t or April 15™ if still in operation.

Last day to file Current Use Applications.

Deadline for filing applications for Charitable Non-profit
properties. (A9-A12 Forms).

May 15 Report of Timber Cut is due

July 7 (estimated) Last day to pay first installment of property taxes without
interest penalty.

August 15 Extended Timber Reports must be filed.

December 15 (estimated) Last day to pay final installment of property taxes without
interest penalty.

11




PUBLIC NOTICE
INVOLUNTARILY MERGED LOTS
MAY BE RESTORED

INVOLUNTARY MERGERS UNDONE
RSA 674:39-aa

Lots involuntarily merged (for zoning, assessing, or taxation
purposes) prior to September 18, 2010, shall be restored to their
premerger status at the request of the owner, provided:

Request is made as soon as possible.

No owner in the chain of title voluntarily merged the lots,
all subsequent owners shall be estopped from requesting
restoration.

Municipality has the burden to prove voluntary merger.

Requests made to local governing body, whose decisions may be
appealed pursuant to RSA 676.

Municipalities may adopt more liberal ordinances.

12



CONGRATULATIONS TO OUR LONG TERM EMPLOYEES

25+ Years of Service

Kellie Troendle, Director, Parks & Recreation

20+ Years of Service

Holly Brown, Librarian
Thomas Chagnon, Firefighter, Alton Fire & Rescue
Ryan Heath, Town Administrator, Police Chief-Retired
Lisa Noyes, Town Clerk/Tax Collector - Retired
Jean Stone, Town Treasurer

15+ Years of Service

Todd MacDougall, Police Chief
Scott Simonds, Director, Solid Waste Center
Penny Williams, Secretary, Alton Water Works
Warren Dahl, Town Mechanic, Highway Department
Evan Turcotte, Deputy Chief, Alton Fire & Rescue

10+ Years of Service

Michael Beauchamp, Officer, Police Department
James Brown, Lieutenant, Alton Fire & Rescue
John Dever, Building Inspector, BI/CO
Tyler Glidden, Corporal, Police Department
Tina Hashem, Dispatcher/Secretary, Police Department
Christian Johnson, K9 Officer, Police Department
Patrick O’Brien, Captain, Alton Fire & Rescue
Jason Tremblay, Detective, Police Department
. Matthew Troiano, Heavy Equipment Operator, Highway Department

Greg Trombi, Lieutenant, Alton Fire & Rescue
Marie Frost, Dispatcher/Secretary, Police Department

13
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DIRECTORY OF ELECTED TOWN OFFICIALS

BOARD OF SELECTMEN:
Brock Mitchell, Chairman (2024)
Paul LaRochelle, Vice-Chairman (2025)
Reuben Wentworth (2023)
Rossiter Holt (2023)
Andrew Morse (2025)

BUDGET COMMITTEE:
Jacob Bemis, Chairman (2024)
Reuben Parker (2023)
Guy Maloney (2024)
Leann LaPlante (2025)
Elizabeth Varney (2025)
Reuben Wentworth, Selectmen’s Representative, Andrew Morse, Alternate
Rebecca Johnson, School Board Representative, Karen Kharitonov, Alternate

LIBRARY TRUSTEES:
Betty Jane Meulenbroek, Chairman (2023)
Sarah Hill, Vice-Chair (2025)
Karen Petelle, Secretary (2025)
Kristine Simone, Treasurer (2023)
Annette Slipp (2024)

MODERATOR:
Robin Lane-Douglas (2024)

PLANNING BOARD:
Andrew Carter, Chairman (2025)
Roger Sample, Vice Chairman (2023)
William O’Neil, Clerk (2025)
Douglas Brown (2023)
Scott Williams (2024)
Thomas Hoopes (2024)
Thomas Diveny (2025) alternate
Lee Hillsgrove (2024) alternate
Mark Manning (2025) alternate
Brock Mitchell, Selectmen’s Representative, Bob Holt, Alternate

SUPERVISORS OF THE CHECKLIST:
Raymond Johnson (2026)
Valerie Tarbell (2024)
Andy McLeod (2028) resigned
Lisa Kellar (2023)

17



TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR
Jennifer Collins (2024)

TREASURER:
Jean Stone (2024)

TRUSTEES OF TRUST FUNDS:
David St. Cyr, Chairman (2023)
Roger Sample (2024)
Thomas Diveny (2025)

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT:
Thomas Lee, Chairman (2025)
Francis Rich Jr., Vice-Chairman (Former Clerk) (2024)
Paul Monzione, Vice-Chairman (2023) resigned
Mark Manning (2023)
Timothy Morgan (2025)
Michael Hepworth (2023) alternate
Paul LaRochelle, Selectman’s Liason (2023)

18



DIRECTORY OF APPOINTED TOWN OFFICIALS

ASSESSING DEPARTMENT:
Donald R. Jutton Jr., Assessor
Laura Zuzgo, Secretary

CODE OFFICIAL (Building Inspector, Health Officer & Code Enforcement Officer):
John Dever II1
Katherine Bowden

CONSERVATION COMMISSION:
Eugene Young, Chairman (2023)
Dana Rhodes, Vice-Chairman (2025)
Earl Bagley (2025)
Russell Wilder (2024)
Robert Doyle (2024) resigned
David Mank (2025)
Thomas Diveny (2023)
Reuben Wentworth, Selectmen’s Representative

DEPUTY FINANCE OFFICER:
Amber Healey

DEPUTY TREASURER:
Donna Grant

DEPUTY WELFARE OFFICER:
Shannon Hart

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT:
Ryan Heath, Director
James Beaudoin
Todd MacDougall

EXECUTIVE TOWN SECRETARY & WELFARE OFFICER:
Stacy Bailey

FINANCE OFFICER/HR MANAGER
Laura Parker

FIRE DEPARTMENT:
James Beaudoin, Chief
Evan Turcotte, Deputy
Allison Brown, Administrative Assistant

19



FOREST FIRE WARDEN:
James Beaudoin

GILMAN LIBRARY:
Holly Brown, Librarian
Rozalind Benoit, Assistant Librarian

GILMAN MUSEUM:
Board of Selectmen

IT DEPARTMENT:
Joshua Monaco

LEVEY PARK TRUSTEES:
Nancy Downing (2024)
Robert Janes (2023)
Leo Ducey (2025)

MILFOIL COMMITTEE:
David Gould, Chairman (2023)
Henry Carl (2025)
Gregory Barsanti (2023)
Thomas Diveny (2023)
Elizabeth Sheehan (2025)
Rossiter Holt, Selectman’s Representative

OLD HOME WEEK COMMITTEE:
Roger Sample (2024)
Leslie Rentel (2025)
April Boles (2024)
Stacie Kiczuk (2023)
Philip Wittmann (2025)
Christy Painchaud (2023)
June McLaughlin (2025)
Rossiter Holt, Selectman’s Representative

PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION:
Elizabeth Shelton, Chairman (2023)
Kristin Thomas Vice Chairman (2025)
Megan Stanley (2024)

Kenneth Roberts (2023)
John Markland (2024)
Brock Mitchell, Selectman’s Representative
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PLANNING DEPARTMENT:
Jessica A. Call, Town Planner
Jennifer Riel, Part-Time Secretary

POLICE DEPARTMENT:
Todd MacDougall, Chief
Tina Hashem, Dispatcher/Secretary
Marie Frost, Dispatcher

PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT (formerly individual departments - Highway, Water,
Solid Waste, Grounds & Maintenance, Cemetery)

Scott Kinmond, Director

Courtney Mitchell, Assistant Director/Water Superintendent

Rebekah Luponi, Administrative Assistant

Jack Housel, Highway Foreman/Manager

Scott Simonds, Solid Waste Facility Director

Bryan Berry, Grounds & Maintenance/Cemetery Supervisor

RECREATION DEPARTMENT:
Kellie Troendle, Director
Emily Collins, Administrative Assistant

SAFETY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE:
James Beaudoin, Chairman
Marie Frost
Evan Turcotte
Rozalind Benoit

SOLID WASTE CENTER:
Scott Simonds, Director
Randi House
Robert Porro

TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR:
Melissa Ingham, Deputy
Katherine Treadwell, Assistant Clerk

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR & FINANCE DIRECTOR & WELFARE DIRECTOR:
Ryan Heath, Town Administrator

TOWN ATTORNEY:
Steven M. Whitley (Consultant)

TOWN FORESTER:
Brian Mika
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WATER BANDSTAND:
Nancy Merrill (2025)
Aimee Janes (2023)
Robert Janes (2023)
Matthew Sargent (2025)
Nancy Downing (2024)
Reuben Wentworth, Selectmen’s Representative

WATER DEPARTMENT
Courtney Mitchell, Superintendent
Thomas Decowski, Foreman
Domenic Viscarello, Operator
Ameila Sweezey, Laborer
Penny Williams, Secretary
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Town of Alton

Board of Selectmen Town Administrator
PO Box 659 1 Monument Sq. Alton NH 03809
Phone 603-875-2161 Fax 603-875-0207 TDD 603-875-0111

APPLICATION OF APPOINTMENT TO A BOARD, COMMISSION OR COMMITTEE

Name

Physical Address

Mailing Address

E-Mail Telephone Cell Phone

Employer Telephone Position

APPOINTMENT REQUESTED

(Name of Board, Commission or Committee)

Please state your reasons for wanting to serve:

List any other Boards, Committees etc. that you have served on

Describe any qualifications, licenses, coursework, training, strengths and/or characteristics that are
applicable to the appointment:

Length of Term desired 1year [ |  2vyears [ |  3vyears[ ]

Availability for meetings (check as applicable)

Weekly [ ] Mondays [_] Days [ | Evenings [ | Daily [ ] Weekly [ ]
Best Day(s) Best Time

If appointed, is there a potential for conflict of interest?
No[ | Yes[ ] Please describe

(Note: A yes answer does not automatically disqualify an applicant; disclosure is mandatory)
Are you a registered voter in the Town of Alton? Yes[ ] No[ ]

Person to notify in case of an emergency (Name and Telephone Number)

Signature Date
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BOARDS & COMMISSIONS MEETING CALENDAR

Schedules are posted at the Town Hall and/or Town Web Site in Advance of Meetings

Board of Selectmen

Selectmen Workshops

Budget Committee
Cemetery Trustees
Conservation Commission
Gilman Library Trustees

Milfoil Committee

Parks & Recreation Commission

Planning Board
Supervisors of the Checklist
Trustees of Trust Funds

Zoning Board of Adjustment

Town Hall ~ 6:00 PM -1 and 3™ Monday
of the Month

Town Hall ~ 3™ Monday of the Month or as posted

Town Hall ~ 6:30 PM October ~ March,
as Posted

New Riverside Cemetery Facility ~ Meet
on call and as posted

Town Hall ~ 7:00 PM ~ 2nd and 4" Thursday of the
Month

Gilman Library ~ 3:00 PM ~ 3 Tuesday
of the month or as posted.

Town Hall ~ Meet on Call and as Posted

Parks & Recreation Facility ~ 6:30 PM
Once a Month as Posted

Town Hall ~ 6:00 PM ~ Once a Month as Posted
Town Hall ~ Meet on Call and as Posted
Town Hall ~ Meet on Call

Town Hall ~ 7:00 PM ~ 1% Thursday of
the Month and as Posted
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REPORT FROM THE TOWN ADMINISTRATOR

First I would like to thank the Selectmen, town employees, and volunteers for making my first year
as Town Administrator enjoyable and successful. I truly couldn’t have made the transition so smooth
without your assistance and continued support. I am blessed to continue my service in the same
community with the same wonderful town employees.

2022 was another trying year as we continue to navigate the challenges that COVID-19 continues to
throw our way combined with the extreme inflation rates. Though we faced struggles at times, our
staff, volunteers, and elected officials continued to push forward making this a very productive year.

We started the repair and update on Town Hall this year. The project started with the remodel of the

old balcony area. The space was renovated into a new office with long term file storage. As we began
the alterations problems with the building began to reveal itself. We found several roof leaks, rot, and
brick deterioration. Fortunately, these issues were discovered and repaired during the renovation. We

were also able to complete an entirely new HVAC system using only interest from the Clough-
Morrill fund.

Currently, we have moved our efforts to the second floor offices and the large meeting room. Walls
and ceilings are being repaired and painted. We are also finishing the renovation of two new ADA
compliant bathrooms on the first floor. Our goal is to ensure the building is maintained appropriately
to last many more years while also restoring some of the historical characteristics.

In the coming year we plan to tackle more areas of the building such as three new offices in the
basement, a third ADA bathroom on the second floor, a new fiber line to the second floor, and new
flooring throughout the building. We are also going to be addressing issues on the outside of the
building. The windows frames need to be repaired and a full restoration of the exterior brick done.

The Town Hall isn’t the only facility we are looking to improve. This year we also began the process
of engineering and designing a new public safety building and a public works building. Our hope is
to put together a comprehensive plan and present it to the community throughout year preparing for a
bond hearing and warrant article in 2024.

Over the course of the year the Town has experienced a number of employee changes. I would just
like to wish all those who have left good luck in your future endeavors. To the new employees we are
happy to have you on the team and I look forward to working with all of you.

In closing, I would like to thank all the employees, boards, and volunteers for their dedicated and
professional service to the Town. I would also like to thank the community for their continued
support. We all must work together in order to prosper as a community. To that end my door is
always open and I welcome all comments, concerns, and suggestions so I may better assess the needs
of the community. Again, I am grateful to serve Alton in this new capacity.

Sincerely,

Ryan L. Heath
Town Administrator
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REPORT OF THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT/CODE OFFICIAL

The total number of permits decreased from 1090 in 2021, to 1089 in 2022; new house starts are
still at record highs with 44 this year. They are located evenly throughout the Town, and range
in style from manufactured homes to lakefront houses. The totals for Electrical, Plumbing, Gas
Fitting, and other accessory permits are still at all-time highs as well.

Permit break downs are as follows: 44 New Homes, 2 Commercial Bldgs., 22 Additions, 23
Garages,

28 Remodels/Reno’s/Repairs, 18 Decks/Porches, 15 Sheds, 4 Swimming Pools, 1 Docks, 16
Demolition permits, 7 Barns/Shops, 3 Solar Arrays, 3 Accessory Bldg. & ADUs, and 3 Cell
Tower antenna additions.

HISTORY OF PERMITS BY CATEGORY

2020 2021 2022
BUILDING & DEMO 277 250 211
ELECTRICAL 171 228 205
PLUMBING 59 87 75
SEPTIC INSTALLATION 45 26 23
WELL INSTALLATION 24 35 15
OCCUPANCY 18 57 42
SIGNS 5 5 4
GASFITTING 126 231 186
SEPTIC REVIEW 157 138 137
NEW HOUSES 53 53 44
ADDITIONS/REMODELS/RENOS/REPAIRS 78 69 147
TOTALS 885 1090 1089
FEES ISSUED $99,445.50 $117,861.00 $112,406.90

2022 was an extremely busy year for the Building Department. Several subdivisions that were
stagnant during the economic downturn are almost built out, “Spec” houses are selling before
they are completed, and many of the previously seasonal properties are either being converted to
year-round use, or replaced with new homes. Alton’s physical location, along with much lower
taxes than surrounding towns and highly regarded schools, makes it very attractive to people
looking to relocate from other areas.

One important aspect of the increased level of activity from previous years is that the Department
took in $112,406.00 in fees, which provided a surplus of $6889.00 over our budget expenses for
the year. That money goes back into the General Operating Fund.

Reviewing Zoning Board applications, providing the staff representative to the Zoning Board of
Adjustment, and investigating Zoning, Health, Building, and other complaints is also the
responsibility of the Building Department. Our policy is to “resolve issues at the lowest level
possible”, and we are happy to say that we have been able to do that in most situations.
Continuing our philosophy of “Constant Improvement”, we are working to expand online
permitting, along with making our other processes more user friendly.

Respectfully submitted,

John W. Dever Il Code Official
Katherine Bowden  Secretary
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Alton Conservation Commission Report -- 2022
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Throughout the year, the Commission reviews, conducts site inspections, and provides comments and
recommendations on NHDES Wetland Permit applications, Shoreland Protection Permits, and Alton
Planning Board and ZBA applications that are filed for projects in Alton. In 2022, the Commission
received a total of 138 applications for proposed projects potentially impacting the surface waters
and/or wetlands in Alton.

The Commission again contributed funding for water quality monitoring of Lake Winnipesaukee, Half
Moon Lake, the Merrymeeting River and Marsh, Mill Pond, and Coffin Brook. The water quality reports
are available from the Commission's web page on the Alton Town website, on Facebook at
facebook.com/AltonNHConservationCommission, or by contacting the Commission's secretary at 875-
2164. The Commission also provided funding to the Belknap Range Conservation Coalition to support
continued efforts to conserve land in the Belknap Range in Alton.

The Commission participated in the New Hampshire Department of Transportation’s (NHDOT) NH Route
11 Corridor Advisory Committee (CAC) for the 4.2 mile segment of NH Route 11 from Minge Cove Road
in West Alton to Ellacoya State Park in Gilford. The purpose of the project is to improve safety and
mobility for vehicles, bikes and pedestrians throughout the length of the project with modifications to
lane/shoulder widths and to major and minor intersections to allow for safer turning movements. These
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changes should balance impacts to important environmental and cultural resources and private
property.!

The Commission also completed the update to the Natural Resource Inventory (NRI) and used the
information contained therein to draft the Natural Resource Section of the Town’s 2022 Master Plan.
The completed NRI and associated data maps are available to the public on the Commission’s web page
at https://www.alton.nh.gov/node/76

The Commission cooperated with the Society for Protection of NH Forests (SPNHF) to complete the
Morse Preserve additions consisting of nearly 500 acres of land to the North and South of the Morse
Preserve. The southerly tract is a 220-acre parcel that includes the ridgeline that travels south from Pine
Mountain and links to the 203-acre Alton Bay State Forest. This property includes a southwesterly facing
cliff and rock ledges with a talus slope below. The northerly tract is a 260 - acre parcel which stretches
from the Morse Preserve to Jesus Valley Road.
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Commission Members attended the New Hampshire Association of Conservation Commissions (NHACC)
Annual Meeting in Pembroke, on November 5, 2022. Commission Members attended the annual
business meeting and various lectures, that were offered for attendees: “Love Our Forests? Protect our

predators”; “Identifying and Controlling Cyanobacteria”; “Using Wildlife Cameras for Conservation”; and
“Managing Increased Use of Conservation Lands.

The Commission is participating with Alton Parks & Recreation’s Friends of Recreation Group in an effort
to promote recreation on Alton’s conservation lands.

The Commission resumed the University of New Hampshire's (UNH) Cooperative Extension Lay Lakes
Monitoring of Alton Bay over the summer of 2022. Water quality was sampled monthly at five locations.

1 Alton-Gilford 40634 NH Route 11 Planning Study, NHDOT, September 6, 2022
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The Commission is committed to continue participation in the program which will include monitoring for
total phosphorus.

The Lay Lakes program relies on volunteers to gather data on the health of New Hampshire’s lakes. In
our case, we are focused on Lake Winnipesaukee and specifically Alton Bay. When conducting our
monitoring we note the weather conditions, and if there was any precipitation within the past seventy-
two hours. We use a black and white weighted disk, known as a Secchi disk, to check the clarity depth of
the water. We monitor the water temperature in half meter increments until there is a significant
temperature change. The level of temperature change is the depth at which we take our water samples.
Water samples are sent to UNH for laboratory analysis to measure, among other elements, the lake’s
phosphorus levels.

While conducting our water analysis we discovered some interesting findings. One is the depth of Alton
Bay with one location of 127 feet off Black Point. We also found that the water clarity was excellent
with visibility between 11 and 7 meters (36 - 22 feet). UNH chemical analysis found the phosphorus
levels have remained stable which is encouraging.

The program is coordinated by Conservation Commission member Tom Diveny. The program relies on
volunteers from both the conservation commission and the community. We would like to thank
conservation commission member Russ Wilder, community volunteers Don Cundy and Dana Huff. Most
importantly we extend our appreciation to John and Susan Kifer who provided their boat that allowed us
to conduct the water monitoring.

Of major concern to Alton are the continuing cyanobacteria blooms that occur in the Merrymeeting
River drainage, especially Mill Pond (located across Route 140 from the Main Fire Station). Progress was
made on two fronts: the EPA finally issued a new discharge permit for New Hampshire fish & Game's
(NHFG) Powder Mill Fish hatchery, which imposes a satisfactory limit on pollutants the hatchery can
discharge into the Merrymeeting River. After completing the Merrymeeting Watershed Management
Plan, the Cyanobacteria Mitigation Steering Committee (a joint Alton-New Durham group)
commissioned a more detailed study and proposal to mitigate the pollution of Mill Pond in Alton. The
Commission presented the report to the Selectmen in December with a recommendation to implement
the mitigation proposals.

During 2021, the Belknap County Conservation District (BCCD) offered to include Alton in a grant
proposal to fund the preparation of management plans for town-owned conservation land. The
application was successful, and a management plan for the Town -owned conservation land around
Gilman Pond is being prepared and should be completed by the spring of 2023.

The hiking trails around Gilman Pond and on the Town Forest continue to see increased use. This year,
community volunteers maintained the trails. The commission completed bog bridges at the Alton Town
Forest and at Gilman Pond. Commission members also repaired the stone bench at Gilman Pond.

All told, volunteers spent upwards of 75 hours on conservation projects for the Town. The
Commissioners and volunteers spent over 104 hours monitoring the 19 conservation easements and
Town-owned parcels under the Commission's care. We extend the sincerest thanks to them for their
time and effort.
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Bog Bridge at Gilman Pond

The Commission welcomed its new secretary, Katherine Bowden, and looks forward to working with her
in 2023.

Respectfully submitted,

Gene Young, Chairman

Earl Bagley, Vice-chairman

Russ Wilder, member

Tom Diveny, member

David Mank, member

Dana Rhodes, member

Reuben Wentworth, member and BOS rep.
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REPORT OF THE FIRE CHIEF

The Alton Fire & Rescue Department would like to extend our appreciation to the residents of
Alton for your support and confidence in the department. Serving you is our mission.

The department operates from four fire stations:

e Central fire station — 65 Frank C. Gilman Highway (Route 140)

e FEast Alton fire station — 22 Quarry Road off Route 28

e West Alton fire station — 1421 Mount Major Highway (Route 11)

e Bay fire station — 389 Main Street
The department currently supports a roster of five full time employees (Fire Chief, Captain,
Lieutenant, Firefighter and Secretary), one part time employee (Deputy Fire Chief) with the
remaining 28 members being per diem and paid on call members. With a plan to hire two more
full-time members next year.

The department currently has the following EMS licensed members: 4 - Emergency Medical
Technicians, 11 - Advanced Emergency Medical Technician and 6 - Paramedics. In addition
there are several members advancing their emergency medical certifications, currently enrolled
in classes.

The daily shift staffing is a minimum of two members whom, at a minimum, possess a State of
NH Bureau of Emergency Medical Services (EMS) ambulance license. The department operates
with staffing seven days a week, 24 hours a day, at the central fire station. Most days the staffing
is with three cross-trained employees that can respond to fire and ambulance calls. Staffing has
become more difficult as many of our members have advanced within their full-time careers.

The department responded to 1099 calls in 2022, this was almost a 117-call increase from 2021.
The calls for service included the following:

o Structural Fires (Including chimney/appliance/room and contents, etc...) — 28

e Miscellaneous Fires- 13

e EMS Calls - 677

e Motor Vehicle Crashes — 67

e Rescue—19

e Alarm Activations - 58

e Hazardous Conditions (No fire, but includes fuel spills, and CO calls) — 158

e Service Calls (Including lift assist, lockouts, good intent calls, etc.) — 79
With the support of the Town, to better service to our citizens the department has made the
following improvements:

e Continued medical education to recertify our medical technicians

e Trained additional members to be qualified engine driver/operators

e Upgraded our stretchers to auto-loading models, to prevent injuries (via grant money)
e Add mechanical ventilators to the ambulances (via grant money)
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Provide advanced firefighter training

The department would like to encourage all residents to conduct the following in regards to
safety in your home:

Working and in date smoke detectors should be present on every floor/level of your home
and in every bedroom.

Working and in date carbon monoxide detectors should be present on every floor/level of
your home.

Gas detectors are encouraged for residences that utilize Propane/LPG (Liquefied
Petroleum Gas).

All detectors should be tested monthly and the batteries replaced twice a year.

Practice fire exit drills frequently and have a common meeting place.

Professionally installed power generators should be at least 10 feet from residential
structures while running.

All vents should be maintained free of debris and snow

Properly dispose of wood ash in a metal container until ashes are cold to the touch.

As Chief of Department, I would like to thank each member of the department for their time,
dedication and commitment to the residents and visitors of Alton. We at the department
appreciate the continued support from the residents, town employees, the Board of Selectmen
and the Budget Committee.

Respectfully submitted,

Jim Beaudoin — Fire Chief
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Report of Forest Fire Warden and State Forest Ranger

This year was another year where we observed wet weather in early spring followed by rapid drying and drought conditions
which extended through the summer for much of the state. Drying conditions in early May led to large fire growth on
numerous fires which required multiple days to extinguish and firefighter résponse from local, state, and federal agencies.
Wildfire activity continued through the summer months where dry conditions led to more multi-day fires. Fires burned
deep int the ground, requiring firefighters to establish water supplies and to spend days digging out all the hot spots.

This fall we had multiple fires started by the careless disposal of woodstove ashes. Before dumping your woodstove ashes,
you should place them in a covered metal container until they are out cold. Many homes in New Hampshire are located in
the wildland urban interface, which is the area where hornes and flammable wildland fuels intermix. Every year New
Hampshire sees fires which threaten or destroy structures, a constant reminder that wildfires burn more than just trees.
Homeowners should take measures to prevent a wildfire from spreading to their home. Precautions include keeping your
roof and gutters clear of leaves and pine needles and maintaining adequate green space around your home free of
flammable materials. Additional information and homeowner recommendations are available at www firewise.org, Please
help Smoakey Bear, your local fire department, and the state’s Forest Rangers by being fire wise and fire safe!

The long-lasting drought effects in Rockingham County are showing some minor signs of improvement but a good portion
of Rockingham County remains in moderate drought and much of the state is still in the abnormally dry category. While
the drought coriditions have improved, we expect some areas of the state may still be experiencing abnormally dry or
drought conditions this spring. For this reason, we ask everyone to remember Smokey’s message about personal
responsibility and follow his ABC's: Always Be Careful with fire. If you start a fire, put it out when you are done.
“Remember, Only You Can Prevent Wildfires!”

As we prepare for the 2023 fire season, please remember o contact your local Forest Fire Warden or {=l
Fire Department to determine if a fire permit is required before doing ANY outside burning. Under State li'
Jaw (RSA 227-L:17) a fire permit is required for all outside burning unless the ground is completely
covered with snow. Fire permits are also available online in most towns and may be obtained by visiting [=] ‘
www.NHfirepermit.com. The burning of household waste is prohibited by the Air Resources Division of the Department
of Environmental Services. You are encouraged to contact the local fire department for more information. Safe open
burning requires your diligence and responsibility. Thank you for helping us to protect New Hampshire's forest
resources. For more information, please contact the Division of Forests & Lands at {603) 271-2214, or online at
wiww.nh.gov/nhdfl/. For up-to-date information, follow us on Twitter-and Instagram: @NHForestRangers

2022 WILDLAND FIRE STATISTICS

WILDFIRE ACTIVITY by COUNTY
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Gilman Library
Annual Report 2022

On behalf of the Gilman Library staff and the Gilman Library Board of Trustees, | wish to thank you for your
patronage and generosity throughout the year 2022. Special thanks to those of you who have supported our library
through volunteer service or participating in various fundraising events. We truly appreciate your consideration
and willingness to help us to provide the best possible service to our community. Please continue to find the time
in your busy schedule to visit us during the year 2023.

GENERAL STATISTICS

Library Materials Checked Out (excluding NHDB) — 16,871

Library Materials Checked In (excluding NHDB) — 16,821

Inter-Library Loan Requested Received — requested 923, filled 723

Inter-Library Loan Sent — 725 requested, 602 filled

Adult and Young Adult Programming Attendance — 172

Children’s Programming Attendance — 326

Take and Make Crafts - 748

In-Library & Misc. Activity (games, passive programs, copy & fax, etc., per person) — 4,222+

Computer Usage Including Wireless (patron only) — 2,845+

N. H. Downloadable, genealogy, and database resources usage — 10,197

Patron Cards — 4,465 (new 138)

Library (in house) Collection — 24,649

Meeting Room Usage (public use attendance) — 854+

Website, Facebook, Google Business views and visitors — 34,859

Reference service (via text, email, telephone, computer help, per person) — 2,331

The purpose of the Gilman Library is to enrich the quality of life through nurturing the joy of reading and lifelong
learning by addressing the informational, educational and recreational needs of the community. Through the year
2023 we will continue to “make the Gilman Library the best it can be” and will remain eternally grateful for the
support of our community.

Visit our library or check out our website at www.gilmanlibrary.org to explore our many library services. Please
take our library survey to help us provide the library services you are looking for. Follow us and like our Facebook
Page!

Respectfully Submitted,
Holly Brown
Library Director

GILMAN LIBRARY HOURS
Tuesday and Thursday — 11:00 AM to 7:00 PM
Wednesday and Friday — 9:00 AM to 5:00 PM

Saturday —9:00 AM to 1:00 PM
Closed Sunday, Mondays and Holidays
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REPORT OF THE GILMAN MUSEUM

Our displays are open to the public by appointment only; admission is free. For further
information, please contact the Selectmen’s Office.

This past year the Museum has hosted several meetings by the Alton Business
Association, Parks & Recreation Department, Belknap Range Conservation Commission,
PMHS Art Class, Cyanobacteria Committee and most recently the Light-up Night
activities in December.

In the future further improvements are planned which includes the following projects:

Firearms Displays

Toy Exhibits

Button Collection Upgrade

Changes to the Interior Displays and Vignettes
Identifying and Updating the Inventory
Preservation of Objects in the Collection

We encourage volunteers to help us with these projects; the goal is to have the Museum
open more often with more exhibits in 2023.
If you are interested in volunteering, please contact the Selectmen’s office at 875-0229.

Respectfully submitted,

Ryan Heath
Town Administrator
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LAKES REGION HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS PRODUCT FACILITY

ANNUAL REPORT 2022

The LRHHPF Facility has continued to serve the public and businesses with safe and convenient hazardous
waste disposal. The total households (HH) for hazardous waste and medications was 686 members & non-
members (slightly lower than 2022 as non-members HH were fewer in number). A total of 645 HH
disposed of HHW plus 41 HH dropped off unwanted/expired drugs in 2022. Alton had 178 HH: 167 HHW
and 12 meds. Wolfeboro had 425 HH: 399 HHW plus 29 meds. February mid-winter medication collections
were discontinued in 2021.

Non-members from 20 towns (79 HH) attended paying a fee: Barnstead, Bartlett, Canterbury, Center
Harbor, Deerfield, Dunbarton, Exeter, Gilmanton, Laconia, Meredith, Moultonborough, New Durham,
Northfield, Pembroke, Pittsfield, Plymouth, Sandwich, Tilton, Tuftonboro and Wakefield. Small quantity
generator disposals were facilitated with direct payment to the waste hauler for individuals, GWRSD, and
both member towns.

The Wolfeboro Facility will continue to operate in 2023 the 3" Saturday May thru October at the Facility
and the 2" Saturday of July and September at the Alton Transfer Station. Special medication collections
will continue to be held the 3™ Sat. of June and August at the LRHHPF Facility and the 2" Saturday of
September in Alton.

LRHHPF is fortunate for the dedicated Pharmacists who have served many years making the medicine
collections possible. Alton and Wolfeboro Police Officers are essential 3 Saturdays a year at the
pharmaceutical events. The LRHHF Joint Board also thanks Alton and Wolfeboro Solid Waste Operators
for their valuable assistance.

Businesses please call in advance to arrange drop offs.

Residents, property owners, and renters, require FREE passes which may be obtained from both town
solid waste facilities. Call Sarah Silk, Site Coordinator @ 603-651-7530 for the most current event
information, pass procedure, or other questions regarding hazardous products.

Respectfully submitted for the LRHHPF Joint Board,
Sarah M Silk, Vice-Chair, Secretary, Wolfeboro member representative

Ryan Heath, Chair, Treasurer, Alton Town Admin/member representative
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LEVEY PARK TRUSTEES

ANNUAL REPORT 2022

Levey Park is a ten acre woodland park located on the westerly side of Route 11 (Main Street) between
the village of Alton and Alton Bay. The Park has a roadside public picnic area. During the summer
months water is available for bottling at the picnic area as a courtesy of the Alton Water Department.

The Park has a trail system consisting of approximately two miles of variable trails, ranging from mild to
steep. Among these trails is the ADA trail, identified as such to indicate it is accessible with the use of a
powered wheelchair. With just a short five minute walk to the Scenic look-out of Levey Park, the walker
can experience a very rewarding view of Alton Bay and it’s iconic Water Bandstand.

Levey Park is open daily from sunrise to sunset. Other than motorized vehicles to aid the handicapped, no
motorized vehicles are allowed in the Park. Biking, snowshoeing, and cross country skiing are highly
recommended, as is walking and jogging.

The citizens of the Town of Alton are fortunate to have such a wonderful, natural resource for their
enjoyment. Levey Park was a gift to the Town and has been managed annually by three volunteer trustees
since it’s creation in 1924.

The Park operates annually at no expense to the taxpayers. Usually, several clean-up days are scheduled
throughout the warmer months and the Trustees are grateful for the many volunteers who have given of
their time to trim and rake trails, and stain picnic benches and fences; many hands make light work!

Respectfully submitted:
The Trustees of Levey Park
Nancy J. Downing

Robert Janes
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Annual Report of the Milfoil Committee

2022 was another busy and successful year for milfoil mitigation in the town of Alton. In late May and
early June, the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services completed their annual survey of
areas in Alton that are subject to milfoil infestation. The survey determines where in Alton treatments
should take place and how they should be treated. Based on the survey, recommendations were made by
the DES to perform herbicide treatments for the first time in Mill Pond and Wentworth Pond above the
dam. These areas were approved for treatment by the Alton Board of Selectmen in 2021. The permitting
process with the state for these waters was completed in April and treatment was performed by Solitude
Lake Management on June 23. A total of 39.14 acres were treated. For the third consecutive year, the
new product Procellacor was used. Procellacor is the new standard for invasive weed management. This
material is in a reduced risk classification compared to previous products. The state completed a follow-
up survey in August which showed a significant reduction in milfoil in these areas.

In addition to the herbicide treatments, three additional areas were recommended for DASH work in 2022.
The contractor, Aqualogic, completed eight days of DASH work in the lower part of Alton Bay (outside
of the swim area), Parker Marine, and the Merrymeeting River between Parker Marine and the dam.

Looking forward, 2023 will be another active year. In addition to continuing to work in the lake and the
two ponds above the dam, the plan is to begin herbicide treatments in the river between the dam and
Parker Marine. DASH work has been effective in the center of the river, but it is not as effective on the
sides of the channel where milfoil is interspersed with native vegetation. Herbicide treatment will be
much more cost effective at removing the milfoil without harm to the native vegetation. The contractor
will apply for permits from the state and the committee will work in coordination with the Alton Water
Department before treatments are performed in the river.

The committee continues to appreciate the support of Alton voters and will continue to spend the Milfoil
Committee funds wisely for the benefit of the town. In 2022, approximately $56,000 gross was spent in
Alton with the state reimbursing the town 50% of that figure. The 50% level from the state has helped the
town make significant progress in both the river and lake over the past 10+ years. The committee would
like to thank the support and guidance of Kellie Troendle, Director of Parks and Recreation for the town
of Alton and Amy Smagula, Limnologist/Exotic Species Program Coordinator New Hampshire DES.

Respectfully submitted,

Dave Gould, chair Tom Diveny
Greg Barsanti Ted Carl
Beth Sheehan ,
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Report of the Parks and Recreation Director- 2022
Alton Parks and Recreation~ Creating Community Through People, Parks and Programs

The Alton Parks and Recreation Department is located on Route 11 across from Levey Park. The
Department is open 8:00am-4:00pm, Monday-Friday, year round. The Department is responsible for
organizing, planning and promoting recreational activities, events and facilities for residents of Alton, and
for reporting the maintenance needs of Town parks and recreational areas to the Public Works
Department. Iam happy to share that I completed my thirtieth year as the Parks and Recreation Director
with the Town of Alton, a professional achievement that has produced much joy.

This year improvements were made to the Liberty Tree Park Tennis Courts. The two tennis courts were
resurfaced with rubberized coating. The courts were also painted with Tennis Court and Pickleball Court
lines. The Alton Bay Retaining Wall project, located in Railroad Square Park, was started this fall by a
professional mason who completed restoration in the section by the Town Boat Docks. The Alton Parks
and Recreation Commission held a Community Forum to hear feedback from residents on programs and
facilities they would like to see in Alton. As a result a Friends of Parks and Recreation group is being
formed to help lead community projects like developing trails and constructing an ADA accessible
playground.

The Summer Concerts Series continues to be a popular event for people of all ages. Musical groups
shared their talents at the Alton Bay Bandstand with a variety of music including pop, rock, country,
brass, and jazz. Special Events that were sponsored this past year included: a Beach Bonfire and Musical
Singalong; Community Skate Night with the Alton Fire Department; Halloween Costume Runway;
Spectacular Scarecrow Spree; Light Up Night; Alton Christmas Lights Decorating Contest; Flashlight
Egg Hunt; Snow Shoe Hikes; Adult Exercise classes including Weight Training, Yoga and Yoga Sculpt;
Pop Up Programs featuring crafts, games and puzzles; Little Pesaukees Playgroup; Crochet Class; Paint
Nights at the Alton Bay Bandstand; Town Wide Yard Sale; Alton Old Home Week 5K Race sponsored by
Meredith Village Savings Bank; Old Home Week Craft Fair; Tiny Tots Playgroup; Family Game Nights;
Indoor Pickleball League; Men’s Basketball Pickup Games; Country Line Dancing Lessons; Clothing
Swap; Virtual Pet Show; Kayak Paddle Trips; Cribbage Tournament; Scavenger Hunt; QR Code
Historical Tour of Alton Bay; Selfie Station at Alton Bay Winter Carnival; Alton Neighborhood Clean Up
and much more. The Department also facilitated rentals of the Alton Bay and Pearson Road Community
Center buildings for private and public events.

A special thank you to the exceptional volunteers in the Town of Alton including Marty Cornelissen, the
Alton Business Association, Alton Garden Club, Water Bandstand Committee, Old Home Week
Committee and Milfoil Committee Members for their positive contributions to our Town. Thank you also
to the Parks and Recreation Commission members who donate their time, energy and ideas to the
community in order for us to provide valuable services, programs and facilities. A sincere thank you to
the Alton Police, Fire and Rescue and Public Works Departments for their assistance at Town events and
programs. And finally thank you to Alton Central School and Prospect Mountain High School for sharing
their facilities with the Town to ensure a healthy community. Together we are all creating community
through people, parks and programs.

Respectfully submitted, Kellie Troendle~Certified Parks and Recreation Professional
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2022 REPORT OF THE PLANNING DEPARTMENT

In 2022, the Town hired a new Planning & Zoning Assistant for the Planning Department (Department), Robin
McClain, as the prior Assistant, Trisha DeRoche, chose a different path; we thank you for your hard work during
your time with the town. Like last year, this year was also busy with the influx of property owners moving into their
seasonal homes full-time, the migration of people who moved up north from other parts of the country, and with the
creation of additional small businesses; these are the following major activities that took place:

1. managed the current caseload for applications heard by the Planning Board (Board) and Zoning Board of
Adjustment (ZBA); for a breakdown of caseloads, see spreadsheets following this report;

2. Board and Committee meetings continue to be live-streamed and can be watched on the Town’s YouTube
channel at: Town of Alton;

3. drafted and revised proposed zoning amendments in concert with the Zoning Amendment Committee
(ZAC) and the Board for the voters to consider by ballot vote at the annual Town Meeting (the full text of
proposed amendments are available from the Department);

4. held Alternative Housing Committee meetings to draft an ordinance for Short-Term Rentals, which will be
presented to the voters to consider by ballot vote at the annual Town Meeting. The discussion on Open-
Space Subdivisions and Cabin/Cottage Colonies will continue into 2023;

5. worked with the Board of Selectmen (BOS) and the Budget Committee with their established Capital
Improvement Program (CIP) Plan for 2023-2028 (the Plan is available from the Department);

6. held several workshops with the Board and the Master Plan Committee to finalize the 2022 Master Plan for
a public hearing in January of 2023 (the 2022 Master Plan is available for a fee from the Department and
can be viewed on the Town’s website: www.alton.nh.gov);

7. aFacilities Committee was created at the request of the BOS to address the building space needs of each
department, with the Fire Department and Department of Public Works being the priority;

8. the Department’s Facebook page entitled, Alton, NH Planning Department, still seems to be a big hit,
with 452 followers and growing; and

9. the Master Plan Committee has requested that the Board keep this Committee as a standing Committee to
meet each year after the annual Town Meeting to discuss what passed or didn’t pass, and to discuss items to
work on for the coming year that will come from the Recommended Action Items indicated in the updated
2022 Master Plan.

Seats for alternate Board members are available on both the Planning Board and ZBA. If you are interested in
becoming an alternate of either board, please contact the Department at (603) 875-2162 for more information.

In closing, we would like to extend a special thanks to all the volunteers serving on the Town's Land Use Boards that
included the Planning Board, Zoning Board of Adjustment (ZBA), Capital Improvement Program Committee (CIP),
Master Plan Committee, Zoning Amendment Committee (ZAC), Alternative Housing Committee, and the Facilities
Committee who all provided endless hours of service throughout the year.

In addition, we would like to extend a special thank you to ZBA Member and Vice Chair, Paul Monzione, on his
retirement from the ZBA, for his endless hours of service over the past 16+ years to the Town of Alton.

Respectfully submitted,

Jessica A. Call, Town Planner
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Report from the Alton Police Department

The Alton Police Department has undergone significant transitions in 2022. Chief Ryan Heath
retired from the department and accepted the position of Town Administrator. The Board of Selectmen
appointed Todd MacDougall to the position of Police Chief with an official swearing-in ceremony in
March. Chief MacDougall has been serving the Alton community since 2002.

In April, the board approved the following promotions: Sergeant Bill Tolios to Lieutenant;
Corporal Tyler Glidden to Sergeant; Detective Adam Painchaud to Detective-Sergeant; and Officer Jamey
Balint to Detective (part-time).

Also in April, Officer Michael Beauchamp retired from full-time duty after serving the town for
over 12 years. His position was filled by Officer Richard Davis, a former intern and part-time officer with
our department. He left in 2018 to take a position as a State Trooper in SC. Upon relocating back to the
NH, Officer Davis continued his law enforcement service as a patrol officer for another local community.
We are grateful to have him back serving with us!

In June, we hired Officer Danielle Morin to fill the full-time vacancy created by Chief Heath’s
retirement. Officer Morin may be a familiar face, as she is an Alton native and a graduate of Prospect
Mountain High School. She served honorably with the National Guard before she was hired as a patrol
officer in a nearby community. Officer Morin has acclimated very well to our department, and we are
glad to have her serving with us!

In September, Officer Andrew Hudak was activated by the Army National Guard for a yearlong
deployment to the southern border. While we certainly feel his absence here, we are thankful for his
dedicated military service and look forward to his return.

In addition to these noteworthy personnel transitions, the department has made a concerted
effort to address on-going concerns for traffic safety, especially speeding motorists. Through a
combination of directed patrols, NH Office of Highway Safety funded grant patrols, and routine self-
initiated activity, our officers stopped 2,233 vehicles, including 1,246 for speeding. This represents a
79% increase in stops over 2021. We continued to deploy our speed trailer to alert motorists and
augment our enforcement efforts in several problem areas. We have obtained additional grant funding
for 2023 to purchase two pole-mounted speed limit alert signs as well as a traffic counter device to
collect traffic data without the influence of a flashing display sign. We believe this additional equipment
will be a significant enhancement to our present traffic enforcement initiatives and will increase safety
for all motorists.

On behalf of all members of the Alton Police Department, | would like to thank you for your
continued trust and support. We look forward to serving you in 2023!

Todd MacDougall

Chief of Police

49



Alton Police Department - 2022 Statistics

Total Calls for Service 7592
Incident reports 602
Total number of Motor Vehicle Accidents 240
Total number of Arrests 148
Total number of M/V Stops 2221
Kidnapping/Abduction 0
Reported Forcible Rape 0
Fondling 6
Sexual Assault with an Object 9
Prostitution 0
Robbery 0
Aggravated Assault 1
Simple Assault 20
Arson 0
Intimidation 11
Extortion/Blackmail 1
Burglary/Break-ins 7
Pocket Picking 1
Shoplifting 6
Theft from M/V 3
Theft from Buildings 2
Theft of vehicle parts 3
Other Larceny 10
Motor Vehicle Theft 3
Forgery 13
False Pretense 9
Credit Card Fraud 2
Impersonation of Identity 4
Other Stolen Property Offenses & 0
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Vandalism

Narcotic Drug Offenses
Pornography/Obscene Material
Incest

Weapon Violation

Animal Cruelty

Bad Checks

Disorderly Conduct

Driving under the influence
Drunkenness

Family Offenses, Nonviolent

Crimes against the family (Domestic)
Liquor Laws

Runaway

Trespass

All Other Offenses

Traffic Laws /Town Ordinance Offenses

Alarm Activations
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34

24

27

18

47

100

83
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ALTON PUBLIC WORKS
HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT

In 2022, the Highway Department saw many changes with the retirements of the Highway Heavy
Equipment Operator IT Matt Troiano, Light Equipment Operator Rob Klingensmith and Heavy
Equipment Operator TJ Place leaving for employment with the Somersworth Water Department,
all who served the Town collectively for 30+ years. We thank these three individuals for their
years of service and wish them well in their future endeavors.

Public Works Implementation.

The year two implementation of the Public Works concept, brought additional restructuring
changes to include internal promotions of Water Superintendent Courtney Mitchell to Assistant
Public Works Director. Ms. Mitchell has exhibited great leadership and teamwork with the
implementation process and has achieved her Certified Public Supervisor certification and
Master Road Scholar II. These educational qualities coupled with her water operations
qualification make her a natural public work leader for the position. In the Highway Division
Joshua Smart to Heavy Equipment Operator II, John Vatalaro to Heavy Equipment Operator-1,
both have achieved good road maintenance / credentials and exhibited excellent work
performance. The Grounds & Maintenance Division separated from the Parks & Recreation
Department Supervision and oversight and moved over to direct oversight at the Public Works
Office, and internal promotion of Bryan Berry to Grounds & Maintenance Supervisor. Mr. Berry
is a 10-year veteran of the Town serving at Solid Waste and Grounds and Maintenance and has
served as team leader for many years.

Highway Department
In 2022 the department oversaw, managed and participated jointly in several projects:

2022 Projects
Roberts Cove Road Project:
1.2 miles (Rt. 28 to the 2020 Robert Cove Road Reconstruction segment)
This project entailed the rehabilitation of the road surface, existing drainage and design,
installation of 2100 feet of closed drainage, 16 catch basins and contracting the replacement of
the Roberts Cove Culvert with a bridge deck. The Highway Crew completed the open ditching
rehab, cross culvert replacements, and installation of 16 catch basins and 2100 feet of closed
drainage and 400 feet of underdrain. The paved surface was then reclaimed and repaved under a
paving contract by GMI of Belmont, NH.

Roberts Cove Road Culvert/ Bridge Project:

Contracted project by M.A. Bean Associates LL.C, of Sanbornton, NH.

Design Build project

This project was to replace the Roberts Cove concrete culvert, the project was completed in less
than 14 days. The project had minimal impacts to the residents due to the contractor’s design
and construction work ethics coupled with time of the year. This Design build project saved
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hundreds of thousands of dollars to the taxpayers. Project management was performed by the
Public Works Director.

Paving Preservation — Asphalt Overlay

GMI Asphalt of Belmont, NH

Design Build Project.

As part of the effort to preserve our current good paved roadways, the department selected roads
to receive pavement treatments to increase the “Road Service Life” (RSL) by ten (10) plus years.

Road Name Treatment

Rand Hill Rd Asphalt Shim and 1.5” overlay
Old Wolfeboro Rd (Village Portion) Asphalt Overlay 1.5”

Pearson Road Asphalt Overlay 1.5”
Southview Rd Asphalt Overlay 1.5”

Gedney Rd Asphalt Overlay 1.5”
Roadside Mowing:

Talco Services.

Roadside Mowing Services

The contractor was in for annual roadside mowing contract and completed most of the roads in
the Alton Mountain area and west side of town. This roadside maintenance is critical for keeping
vegetation down, to increase sightlines at intersections and access points to Town roadways. We
have increased the funding gradually to accomplish more road miles due to the growth, which
causes additional time to mow these areas.

Fleet Equipment Projects:

With Town Warrant vote approvals, Revolving Accounts, and Capital Reserve Accounts for
planned equipment replacements the Department prepared bid packages for replacement of the
Solid Waste Facility Pay loader, Highway Pay Loader, Excavator, 21 Ton Equipment Trailer, 1.5
Ton Truck and 1-ton pickup. We are happy to report that even with forecasted extended delivery
periods that we have received all the pieces of equipment except the 21-ton equipment trailer
which is expected to be delivered in late January 2023. The department also purchased a used 1.5
Ton 42’ bucket truck to preform tree trimming along Town Roadways.

Road Surface Management Survey

Contracted: PublicWorks1 & IworQ

In May a consulting firm (PublicWorks1) conducted a Road Surface condition asset management
and assessment of all the Town Roadways. This provided us a great tool for planning,
forecasting and tracking of the Town’s most valuable assets being its road network. The
assessment placed the Town Roadway network with a Road Service Life of 9.1 years or a
Pavement Condition Index score of 69 or a “C-" score.

New Riverside Cemetery Expansion Project
The engineering for the expansion has been completed with the design, layout and grading plans
for the site. The Highway Department assisted with test pits throughout the site, and also
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screened 200+ yards of loam which will be placed on the site. The plans will be for the Public
Works Department to perform as much of the construction as possible to minimize the cost for
the project, and are in hopes of completing over the next two (2) years if funding allows.

Alton Bay Water Front Retaining Wall Project

Restoration work began this year utilizing our contract mason, to repair and repoint the stone
retaining wall from Morin Insurance to Shibley’s on the Waterfront. This 300 feet of wall was
repaired under a NHDES permit for this purpose, obtained by Stoneyridge Environmental of
Alton, NH.

NHDES Storm Water Asset Management Grant

The Public Works Department in conjunction with the engineering firm of Tighe & Bond of
Portsmouth, NH applied for a NHDES Storm Water Asset Management grant with the NHDES
funding $30,000 towards the project, which will document the GPS location and condition of the
storm water drainage in Town. This asset management collection will assist with future capital
planning for maintenance based upon the condition assessments.

Road Maintenance Projects:

The Highway crew and equipment (i.e. Dump Trucks, Loader, Backhoe, Excavator, Roller and
Grader) performed all these various tasks/projects on the 95+/- miles of Town roadways. The
department, since April, handled over 370 road maintenance work orders, and approximately 145
vehicle maintenance work orders. The winter maintenance operations for the 2021/2022 winter
season included 32 winter weather events.

These projects consisted of;

e 26 miles of gravel road grading and adding 1000 CY of crushed gravel to approximately
1/10th of the gravel roads.

e Approximately 4 cross culvert replacements due to failed culverts, these were installed
under the NH DES Certified Culvert Maintainer program. The staff also cleaned several
hundred drainage culvert inlets and outlets, and Bellmore Basin Cleaning cleaned over
370 catch basins and flushed and cleaned 6 drainage pipes.

e Roadside tree trimming- Roberts Cove Road and intersections and signage.

e Street sweeping (4 weeks), a reduction of approximately 8 weeks due to the change in
winter deicing operations. This reduction impacted our catch basin cleaning allowing for
more basins and culverts to be cleaned under the contract, and saved approximately
$49,000.

e December 23, 2022 rain storm of nearly 4” of rain, which caused an estimated
$297,738.00 in damages to the roadway network with washouts and tree debris clean up.
These repairs have been estimated to take approximately 6-8 weeks to complete. This
same storm also had high wind gust which caused the building collapse of the Solid
Waste Centers recycling building (37° x 40”). The staff was able to utilize the Public
Works Department equipment to demolish the building and clean the site for the
buildings future replacement in the spring of 2023. We are so thankful that no patrons or
staff were injured during the collapse.
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Grounds & Maintenance

Grounds and Maintenance crews maintain all Town buildings, grounds and parks consisting

of janitorial services, trash collections and disposal, landscape maintenance and coordinate

contracted service repairs and routine maintenance.

e Playground Safety Mulch

e Grounds & Maintenance crew installed approximately 25 yards of certified playground
safety mulch around playground equipment at Town facilities.

e Town Hall Renovations

e DPW Crews have assisted with various phases of the Town Hall HVAC replacement,
and renovations. This support has assistance consisted with removal of demolish debris,
moving of files and records to new location, new file systems and office furniture being
moved into the third floor space. Crews also supported with excavation for propane tank
removal and installation and lift moving for masonry repairs.

e Lighting energy grant project

e A 50/50 energy grant was obtained from NH Electric Coop for lighting upgrades at the
Town Hall, Gilman Museum, Pearson Road Community Center, Alton Bay Community
Center, Alton Bay Restrooms and Alton Bay parking lot lighting. The work is being
performed by a NHEC approved contractor who is changing out light fixtures and
control devices and expected to save $5,000 in annual electricity costs, and will repay the
Towns portion in 4 years.

Cemetery Department
The Cemetery Department staff handles the perpetual care of all Town Cemeteries to include the
care and maintenance of the cemetery grounds and full, cremation and Columbarium burials.
The staff was assisted by a Cemetery Volunteer Marty Cornelissen with veteran marker and flag
placements on veteran graves and in providing Old graveyard historical records research. This
volunteerism is invaluable to the Cemetery Department. The staff handled 19 burials consisting
of 8 full grave burials, 17 Cremation Burials and 3 Niche Columbarium Burials. The staff
installed 5 monument foundations, laid out 10 for other vendors, and installed 10 flat markers.
The staff also sold 8 lots, 3 Columbarium Niches and processed 1 sale back for a lot. Cemetery
fees have increased effective 2023, please visit the cemetery page on the Town Website for up to
date pricing. A big thank you to P&R Director Kellie Troendle for her assistance in updating
several section of the Town’s Cemetery Department webpage. We would also thank
Administrative Assistant Emily Collins for her administrative support of the Department.

Solid Waste Center
The Solid Waste Center’s staff processed 2246 tons of household trash (MSW) and shipped 136
Tons of Cardboard, 119 Tons of Glass, 13 Tons of Aluminum and 150 Tons of Tin Cans & Metal
for recycling purposes. The crew also handled 773 Tons of demolition debris, 249 tons of
recycled wood and 37,971 1bs. of Electronics. The department collected $127,631 in revenue on
recycling and fees. The December 23, 2022 winter storm which had high wind gust which
caused the building collapse of the Solid Waste Centers recycling building (37° x 40”). The staff
was able to utilize the Public Works Department equipment to demolish the building and clean
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the site for the buildings future replacement in the spring of 2023. We are so thankful that no
patrons or staff were injured during the collapse.

The crew managed and maintained the brush and yard debris collections for residents. During
the past year James Foley was hired as Solid Waste Attendant and received his Principal
Operator certificate and his Weigh Masters license. The Highway Department also cross trained
3 staffers as Solid Waste Principal Operators to assist with staff shortages, vacation etc. Director
Simonds and his crew run a clean and efficient facility which is a true attribute to the Town.

Training & Education:
e NHDES Certified Culvert Maintainer
e NHDES Solid Waste Operator continuing education training
e NH Weights and Measures- Weigh Master
e APWA Winter Maintenance Training
UNH T2 Snow Fighter Training —
Chainsaw Safety Training
Work Zone Essentials
Monthly tailgate talks
o Workplace Violence & bullying
o Sexual Harassment
o Shortcuts are a Choice
o Heat stress
o Work Zone / Flagger
e NH Public Works Association Meetings & Trainings
e NH Cemetery Association Meetings & Trainings

Assist other departments:

The Highway Department staff assisted the Water Department, Grounds & Maintenance and
Cemetery Department and the Solid Waste Facility. The assistance was generally due to staffing
shortages, and or collaborative project work. The Public Works Director assisted with Project
Bid Materials and Project Management assistance on the Alton Bay Community Center Roof
Project, Town Hall Masonry Repair Project, and Fleet equipment replacements.

In closing, I would like to thank all the Public Works Staff for their dedication, talent and
expertise in their respective fields of road maintenance and construction work, Drinking Water
Delivery and Maintenance, Solid Waste Collection and Recycling and Grounds and
Maintenance. The Town should be very proud of these employees work ethic and talent, and I
feel very fortunate to have them. I would also like to thank my Public Works peers and
department heads, Assistant Public Works Director/ Water Supt. Courtney Mitchell, Highway
Department Foreman / Manger Jack Housel, Water Supervisor Thomas Decowski, Grounds and
Maintenance Supervisor Bryan Berry, Cemetery Sexton Jim Andersen and Solid Waste Facility
Director Scott Simonds for their support, collaboration and teamwork as we embark upon a
unified Public Works Department. We would also like to thank Parks & Recreation Director
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Kellie Troendle for your many years of leadership and service to the Grounds & Maintenance
and Cemetery Departments and all the Town Departments, Town Administrator and Board of

Selectmen and residents for their support. Please feel free to reach out with any questions or
concerns.

Respectfully Submitted

Scott Kinmond, CPM
Public Works Director
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Report of Assessing Office

The Alton Assessing Office has had a very productive year. We have completed the digital mapping and
Geographical Information System (GIS). Implementation remains a challenge, but we hope to have the new
GIS system operational to the public by or shortly after the New Year.

We urge anyone who has questions or concerns about their assessment, or assessing in general to please
come talk with us, we are eager to assist you to understand the process, procedures, practices and laws
behind your assessment. It is our mission to assess properties fairly, equitably and uniformly to every extent
possible.

2021 Assessing Statistics

Statistic Ratio
Mean .8530
Median : .8230
Weighted Mean .8070
COD 19.70
PRD 1.06

The town data collector completed a total interior/exterior measure & inspection of approximately 800
parcels for 2022. This process is performed annually to verify that the information we use to value the
property is as accurate as possible. We appreciate property owner’s cooperation and assistance while we
perform these inspections. If you have a property that is posted No Trespassing you will receive a letter
from the assessing office asking for either written permission to enter on to the grounds, or an appointment
with the property owner to do so. If you refuse the assessing office access to the property, which is your
right, you forfeit the right to challenge the assessment.

Anyone wishing to apply for a veterans’ tax credit and/or elderly exemption must do so by April 15, 2023.
This also applies to applications for Current Use Assessment.

If you feel you have been over-assessed and wish to file for abatement for 2022, the deadline for filing is
March 1, 2023.

Respectfully submitted,

Robb Jutton NH DRA Certified Property Assessor
Laura Zuzgo Assessing Secretary
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2022 FINANCIAL REPORT OF THE ASSESSING OFFICE

ASSESSMENT VALUES

A. | Total of Taxable Land
1. Residential Land $1,193,004,900
2. Commercial/Industrial Land $41,085,800
3. Land in Current Use $1,471,408
4. Conservation Land -0-
5. Preservation Easements (Barns) $11,300

B. | Total of Taxable Buildings
1. Residential Buildings $868,090,403
2. Commercial/Industrial Buildings $47,408,600
3. Manufactured Housing $16,065,400
4. Preservation Easement (Barns) $50,100

C. | Total of Public Utilities $12,649,900

D. | Total Exemptions
1. Blind $30,000
2. Elderly $2,097,800
3. Disabled $213,400
4. Alternative Energy-Solar $322,400
5. Improvements-Assist Disabled -0-

E. | Total Veterans Credit
1. Veteran’s Tax Credit $500 $243,750
2. All Veteran’s Tax Credit $35,250
3. Permanently Disabled $1,400 $43,400

NET VALUATION ON WHICH THE TAX RATE IS COMPUTED
TOTAL 2022 ASSESSMENT: $2,176,762,548
BARN PRESERVATION EASEMENTS
5 PROPERTIES / 10 STRUCTURES

. 118 Old Wolfeboro Road — 2 Barns, 1 Shed

° 119 Old Wolfeboro Road — 1 Barn, 1 Milk House

o 220 Wolfeboro Highway — 1 Barn, 2 Sheds

. 80 New Durham Road — 1 Barn

) 184 Rines Road — 1 Barn

TOTAL ASSESSMENTS DUE TO PRESERVATION EASEMENTS

Barns $11,300
Land — affecting .60 acres — Total $50,100

These properties can be visited by the public after making an appointment with the property owner.
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2022 REPORT OF THE SUPERVISORS OF THE CHECKLIST

As elected officials of the Town of Alton, the main duty of the Supervisors of the Checklist is to ensure the validity
and integrity of the checklist/database which contains the eligible voters of the Town of Alton. A major
responsibility of this position is to work with other town officials in conducting elections in a manner that
encourages voting — making the process quick, easy, and fair to all - while at the same time ensuring that the
outcome of elections is not illegally influenced by unqualified persons voting. Finding this balance, while also
maintaining and correcting the checklist, is an ongoing, year-round effort for the Supervisors of the Checklist.

Following the laws, procedures and timelines set forth by the State of New Hampshire, duties of the Supervisors of
the Checklist include, but are not limited to: registering new voters; verifying proof of age, identity, citizenship,
and domicile; removing deceased voters from the checklist; removing voters from the checklist who have moved
out of town; notifying other towns/cities/states of voters who have registered to vote in Alton; updating voter
records of name, address, identification, and party changes; determining inactive voters and purging as necessary;
certification and verification of nomination papers and petitions; attending mandatory Supervisor sessions and
scheduling extra sessions as needed to approve additions and corrections to the checklist; attending training for
use of the online database; attending seminars/workshops to stay current on election laws and procedures;
attending school and town deliberative sessions; attending/working at elections and assisting with the set up and
breakdown of each election; training volunteer ballot clerks regarding election day check-in procedures; working in
conjunction with the Town Clerk’s office to ensure uniformity in overlapping duties; completing required reports;
and maintaining paper and electronic files of voters who are or have been registered to vote in Alton.

In early February, School and Town Deliberative sessions were held at Prospect Mountain High School. Voter
turnout for the School Deliberative had 21 registered voters, and voter turnout for the Town Deliberative had 40
registered voters.

On March 8, 2022, Town and School elections were held at St. Katharine Drexel Church. Voter turnout was 16%
(956 votes). At that election, Andy McLeod was elected as a Supervisor of the Checklist for a six-year term. The
term for the new supervisors began after the election in March 2022.

On September 6, 2022, the State Primary Election was held at St. Katharine Drexel Church. There were 4,200
voters registered in the town of Alton. Voter turnout was at 32% or 1,360 voters.

In October, Andy McLeod resigned his commitment due to personal reasons. Lisa Kellar was then temporarily
appointed to fill the open third supervisor’s position until the town elections in March, 2023.

On November 8, 2022, the General Election was held at St. Katharine Drexel Church. Of the town’s 4,468
registered voters, voter turnout was high at 72% (3,212 votes cast).

Respectfully submitted,

Supervisors of the Checklist: Ray Johnson, Lisa Kellar, and Valerie Tarbell
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REPORT OF THE TOWN CLERK/TAX COLLECTOR

2022 was a bittersweet year for the Town of Alton and the Town Clerk/Tax Collectors office as we bid
farewell to Lisa Noyes on her retirement from public service. Lisa had been in the office for the past 23
years and held the position of Town Clerk for 22 of those years; in 2015 took on the additional role of Tax
Collector. A sincere thank you to Lisa for your dedication and service to the community.

With the retirement of Lisa Noyes, there have been changes with the staffing of the office. After 8 years
of serving as Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector I was voted in as your new Town Clerk/Tax Collector on
March 8%, In which I am truly honored and grateful to have the trust and support of the Alton voters.
Melissa Ingham, who has been an Assistant Clerk for the past 9 years has been promoted to Deputy Town
Clerk/Tax Collector. Katherine Treadwell, previously a teller at a local bank, was hired as the Assistant
Clerk in the Office in April. Congratulations to both in their roles with the Town of Alton. Together, the
three of us as a team, will continue to serve with integrity and provide great customer service to the
residents and taxpayers of the town.

ELECTION -

This was a mid-term election year. The Town Deliberative Session kicked off the 2022 election year on
Tuesday, February 8%, 2022; there were 40 voters in attendance. The Town/School elections were held on
Tuesday, March 8™ with a total of 956 voters. September 13 was the State Primary Election. Absentee
ballots totaled 121 and in-person votes were 1,239 with a total of 1,360 total votes cast. This election year
was completed with the mid-term General Election on November 8™, There was a total of 3,212 voters;
of which 428 were absentee ballots cast and 2,784 voters who came to the polls. The 2022 elections were
held at St. Katharine-Drexel Church, 40 Hidden Spring Rd. Alton, NH from 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m.

EDUCATION/TRAINING -

The staff attended both Town Clerk and Tax Collectors spring workshops and fall conferences in 2022 to
assure the latest knowledge of procedures and law updates are being practiced. I was awarded a
scholarship through the NH City & Town Clerk’s Association and the Tax Collector’s Association to
attend my first year of a four-year certification program. By attending this program, I have been able to
network with other Town Clerk/Tax Collector’s, different state agencies that work with our office, and
have been able to gain more in-depth knowledge needed to be a better resource for the town, the residents,
and taxpayers.

TOWN CLERK -

The Town Clerk is a municipal agent for the State of New Hampshire Department of Motor Vehicles,
which allows for the processing of motor vehicle transactions. The following transactions must be
completed at the state level after starting the transaction(s) in Alton: Antique, veteran, construction,
agricultural/industrial utility and vehicles with a gross vehicle weight over 26,000 lbs. A photo ID is
required for all motor vehicle transactions per RSA 261:148 as of June 21, 2019.

The Department of Motor Vehicles conducts an audit of their Municipal Agents <ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>